# People's Republic of China (PRC) Representation in International Organizations

Note on methodology: This memo identifies Chinese nationals serving as the heads of key international organizations and in other top leadership positions in United Nations (UN) principal organs, UN funds and programs, UN specialized agencies, other UN entities and bodies, international trade and financial institutions, and international standards organizations. Top leadership positions are broadly defined as positions at the board of directors and senior management team level. Evidence for United Front connections is also noted, where applicable. United Front connections are defined as membership of groups known to carry out China's united front work, or honored at high profile united front events. This document reflects data as of May 16, 2025, and will be updated on an annual basis.

#### Contents

UN Secretariat	3
Department of Economic and Social Affairs	3
International Court of Justice (ICJ)	
UN Funds and Programs	5
UN Development Program (UNDP)	5
United Nations Environment Program (UNEP)	6
United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA)	
United Nations Human Settlements Program (UN-Habitat)	
United Nations International Children's Emergency Fund (UNICEF)	7
World Food Program (WFP)	7
UN Specialized Agencies	7
Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO)	7
International Fund for Agricultural Development (IFAD)	8
International Labor Organization (ILO)	
International Maritime Organization (IMO)	9
International Telecommunication Union (ITU)	
United Nations Educational, Scientific, and Cultural Organization (UNESCO)	9
United Nations Industrial Development Organization (UNIDO)	10
Universal Postal Union (UPU)	
World Health Organization (WHO)	
World Intellectual Property Organization (WIPO)	
United Nations World Meteorological Organization (UNWMO)	
United Nations World Tourism Organization (UNWTO)	
Other UN Entities and Bodies	12
Joint United Nations Program on HIV/AIDS (UNAIDS)	12
United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD)	12
United Nations High Commissioner on Refugees (UNHCR)	12
United Nations Office for Project Services (UNOPS)	
United Nations Relief and Works Agency for Palestine Refugees in the Near East (UN	,
	12

United Nations Entity for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women (UN Women	/
United Nations Office for Outer Space Affairs (UNOOSA)	
International Trade and Financial Institutions	13
International Monetary Fund (IMF)	13
World Bank	
Asian Development Bank (ADB)	
Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB)	
European Bank for Reconstruction and Development (EBRD)	
Inter-American Development Bank (IDB)	24
New Development Bank (NDB)	
World Trade Organization (WTO)	
Other International Organizations	
International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA)	25
International Criminal Police Organization (INTERPOL)	26
International Olympic Committee (IOC)	
International Organization for Migration (IOM)	
Organization for the Prohibition of Chemical Weapons (OPCW)	
International Standards Organizations	
International Organization for Standardization (ISO)	27
International Electrotechnical Commission (IEC)	28
Consultative Committee for Space Data Systems (CCSDS)	

## **UN Secretariat**

## **Department of Economic and Social Affairs**



Junhua LI (李军华), Under-Secretary-General for Economic and Social Affairs, Department of Economic and Social Affairs: Mr. Li was appointed Under-Secretary-General of the UN Department for Economic and Social Affairs (DESA) in July 2022. Prior to his appointment, Mr. Li was China's Ambassador to Italy and San Marino. He also served as the Director General of the Department of International Organizations and Conferences at China's Ministry of Foreign Affairs from 2013 to 2019. Mr. Li started his career at China's Ministry of Foreign Affairs in 1985. Mr. Li holds a master's degree in international public policy from the School of Advanced International Studies, Johns Hopkins University.

[Key Words: DESA, UNSG, MOFA]



Juwang ZHU (朱巨望), Director of the Division for Public Institutions and Digital Government and Officer in Charge of the Division for Sustainable Development Goals: Juwang Zhu joined the UN Secretariat in 1985 and was assigned to the Department of Economic and Social Affairs (DESA) in 1993. He has previously served in other roles at DESA, including as Director of the Division for Sustainable Development Goals from 2016 to 2019, and a prior term as Director of the Division for Public Institutions and Digital Government from 2014 to 2015. He has a degree from Shanghai International Studies University and attended post-graduate studies at Beijing Foreign Studies University. In addition, he has an MSc in financial economics from University of London and an MA in international relations from Webster University.

[Key Words: DESA, UNSG]



Wenyan YANG (杨文艳), Chief of the Global Dialogue for Social Development Branch in the Division for Inclusive Social Development: <sup>3</sup> In her role, she supervises the preparation of the department flagship publication World Social Report. <sup>4</sup> She also serves as the Chair of Committee for the Promotion and Advancement of Cooperatives (COPAC). <sup>5</sup> She previously worked on gender issues in the Division for the Advancement of Women. She began her UN career as an economic affairs officer in the Macroeconomic and Development Policy Analysis Division, contributing to the World Economic and Social Survey, and was part of the Secretariat to the ECOSOC expert body Committee for Development Policy, providing

technical analysis for the Committee's work reviewing the inclusion in and graduation from the list of Least Developed Countries. She is a graduate of Peking University and New York University.<sup>6</sup>

[Key Words: DESA]



Haitian LU (陆海天), Head of the Capacity Development Programme Management Office (CDPMO): 7 Mr. Lu oversees the office's formulation, coordination and implementation of the DESA's capacity development activities 8 The office supports DESA's 9 divisions in formulating and implementing the capacity development strategy and supports the Under-Secretary-General in his role as Programme Manager of the United Nations Development Account, The Office's functions include managing the Development Account, the United Nations Peace and Development Trust Fund, and managing fellowships and the Junior Professionals Officer (JPO) Programme for the UN Secretariat. 10

[Key Words: DESA]



Xiaolan FU (傅晓岚), Board Member, UN High-level Advisory Board (HLAB-III) on Economic and Social Affairs: 11 Professor Fu is serving on the third term of HLAB-III from 2025 to 2027. She is a Professor of Technology and International Development at the University of Oxford and a Fellow of Green Templeton College. <sup>12</sup> In 2024, she was appointed as director of the director of Oxford Advanced Research Centres (OARC), which owns the Oxford Suzhou Centre for Advanced Research (OSCAR). She is also the Founding Director of the Technology and Management Centre for Development (TMCD), a Fellow of the Academy of Social Sciences and Founder of OxValue.AI. Her research focuses on trade, technology and industrialization, economic development, emerging Asian economies and innovation and productivity in the UK and US. Professor Fu has consulted for UNDESA, UNCTAD, UNIDO, the World Bank, the OECD, the European Commission, the ILO, the Commonwealth Secretariat, UKTI and the Chinese government. She serves on the Advisory Expert Group of the OECD Global Investment Forum and the DFID/ESRC Economic Growth Directorate (DEGP). She also served on the Ten-Member High Level Advisory Group of the UN Technology Facilitation Mechanism and the Governing Council of the UN's Technology Bank for Least Developed Countries. She is on the Management Committee of the Oxford University China Centre, and is a Senior Research Associate at the University of Cambridge and University of Tsinghua, and a Visiting Professor at Fudan University. 13 She is a regent member and former president of the

Chinese Economic Association (UK). <sup>14</sup> She received her PhD from the University of Lancaster. <sup>15</sup> She testified before USCC in 2015. <sup>16</sup>

[Key Words: DESA, OECD, World Bank, ILO]

## **International Court of Justice (ICJ)**

The ICJ is the UN's principal judicial organization.\*



Hanqin XUE (薛捍勤), Judge of the International Court of Justice: <sup>17</sup> Ms. Xue has been a member since June 2010 and was reelected in February 2012 and November 2020. She served as Vice-President of the court from February 2018 to February 2021. Ms. Xue entered the Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs in 1980, where she took up the role of Legal Counsel between 2008 and 2010. Prior to this position, she served as China's Ambassador to the Netherlands from 2003 to 2008. Before that, she was the Director-General in the Department of Treaty and Law from 1999 to 2003 as well as the Deputy Director-General in the Department of Treaty and Law from 1994 to 1999. She earned a BA from Beijing Foreign Language Studies University in 1980, an LL.M. from Columbia University School of Law in 1983, and a JSD from Columbia University School of Law in 1995.

[Key words: ICJ, MOFA]

# **UN Funds and Programs**

## **UN Development Program (UNDP)**

Administration/Leadership Team



Haoliang XU (徐浩良), UN Under-Secretary-General and UNDP Associate Administrator: <sup>18</sup> Mr. Xu was appointed as Under-Secretary-General and Associate Administrator of UNDP in June 2023. <sup>19</sup> Prior to his current appointment, Mr. Xu held the roles of UN Assistant Secretary-General and Director of Bureau for Policy and Program Support from 2019. Previously, he served as the UN Assistant-Secretary General and UNDP Assistant Administrator and Regional Director for Asia and the Pacific from 2013 to July 2019. <sup>20</sup>

<sup>\*</sup> The ICJ is composed of 15 judges elected to nine-year terms of office by the UN General Assembly and the Security Council. The court may not include more than one national of the same country. According to the ICJ website, "Once elected, a Member of the Court is a delegate neither of the government of his own country nor of that of any other State. Unlike most other organs of international organizations, the Court is not composed of representatives of governments. Members of the Court are independent judges whose first task, before taking up their duties, is to make a solemn declaration in open court that they will exercise their powers impartially and conscientiously." International Court of Justice, "Members of the Court." <a href="https://www.icj-cij.org/en/members">https://www.icj-cij.org/en/members</a>.

Before that, he served in a variety of roles, including: Deputy Regional Director of the Regional Bureau for Europe and the Commonwealth of Independent States (CIS) in New York (2010–2013); UN Resident Coordinator and UNDP Resident Representative in Kazakhstan (2007–2010); Country Director in Pakistan (2005–2007); Deputy Resident Representative for Program, Pakistan (2004–2005); Country Manager and Senior Deputy Resident Representative, UNDP Timor-Leste (2002–2004); Deputy Resident Representative, UNDP Iran (2000-2002); Program Manager, Regional Bureau for Asia and the Pacific, New York (1997-1999); and Program Officer/Junior Professional Officer, UNDP Kazakhstan (1995–1997).<sup>21</sup> Mr. Xu was also a consultant for the UN Office for Project Services (UNOPS) working as Associate Project Management Officer in the Regional Bureau for Europe and the CIS, New York (1994–1995), as well as a Research Assistant at the UN Capital Development Fund (UNCDF) in New York (1994). Prior to joining the UN, Mr. Xu was a computeraided design engineer with Louis Berger International Inc. in New Jersey and an Assistant Lecturer at Tongji University in Shanghai, China. Mr. Xu holds a bachelor's degree in engineering from Tongji University, an MSc in management from the Stevens Institute of Technology, and a master's degree in international affairs in economic development and policy analysis from Columbia University.

[Key Words: UNDP, UNOPS, UNCDF]

## **United Nations Environment Program (UNEP)**

Senior Management Team



Jian LIU (刘健), Director of Early Warning and Assessment Division:<sup>22</sup> Dr. Liu is currently the Director of the Early Warning and Assessment Division. From 2017 to 2021, he also served as the Chief Scientist of the UN Environment Program. From 2011 to 2016, he was the founding Director of UNEP's International Ecosystem Management Partnership (IMEP). From 2008 to 2010, he established UNEP's first Climate Change Adaptation Unit as the founding Chief. He was first appointed to the UN in 2005, where he was the Deputy Secretary of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change until 2007. Prior to joining the UN, he worked mainly at the Chinese Academy of Sciences from 1986 to 2004, where he took on a number of senior posts such as the Deputy Director General of the Bureau of Resources and Environment and Director of the Chinese Ecosystem Research Network, among other posts. Dr. Liu has over 30 years of professional experience in science and policy in the domains of ecosystems management, climate change, environment, and agriculture at national, regional, and global levels. He holds a

doctorate in physical geography from the Graduate School of the Chinese Academy of Sciences in Beijing, China.

[Key Words: UNEP, Chinese Academy of Sciences]

### **United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA)**

Currently, no PRC nationals serve in senior leadership positions at the UNFPA.<sup>23</sup>

## **United Nations Human Settlements Program (UN-Habitat)**

Currently, no PRC nationals serve in senior leadership positions at UN-Habitat.<sup>24</sup>

### **United Nations International Children's Emergency Fund (UNICEF)**

Currently, no PRC nationals serve in senior leadership positions at UNICEF. 25

#### World Food Program (WFP)

Currently, no PRC nationals serve in senior leadership positions at the WFP.<sup>26</sup>

## **UN Specialized Agencies**

## Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO)

Director General



Dongyu QU (屈冬玉), Director-General:27 Dr. Ou first took office as the ninth Director-General of the FAO in August 2019 and was reelected for a second four-year term in July 2023. He also represents the FAO as a board member of the UN System Chief Executives Board for Coordination. <sup>28</sup> Before coming to the FAO, Dr. Ou served as PRC Vice Minister of Agriculture and Rural Affairs. <sup>29</sup> Prior to this, he served as Vice Governor (2011–2015) and Assistant Governor (2008– 2011) of Ningxia Hui Autonomous Region; Vice President of the Chinese Academy of Agricultural Sciences (CAAS) (2001–2008); and Deputy Director General in the Human Resources Department for the China Three Gorges Project Development Corporation (2005– 2006). 30 Between 1986 and 2002, he served in a series of research and leadership positions at the CAAS Institute of Vegetables and Flowers.<sup>31</sup> Dr. Qu studied horticultural science at Hunan Agricultural University and then plant breeding and genetics at the Chinese Academy of Agricultural Sciences. He later added environmental science to his knowledge portfolio while earning a PhD at Wageningen University in the Netherlands.

[Key Words: FAO, MARA, NHAR, CAAS]

# **International Fund for Agricultural Development (IFAD)** *Senior Management*<sup>32</sup>



Guoqi WU (吴国起), Associate Vice-President, Corporate Services Department: 33 Dr. Wu joined the IFAD as the Associate Vice-President of the Corporate Services Department in July 2018.<sup>34</sup> Dr. Wu oversees human resources, administrative services, safety and security, and information technology resources for IFAD. For over 20 years, Dr. Wu has worked with international financial institutions to promote global development cooperation. He was previously the Alternate Director for China at the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB) and the New Development Bank (NDB), where he was involved in a number of strategies, operational policies, business plans and budgets, and investment projects in addition to working on membership expansion and partnership agreements. Before serving in these positions, he worked as the Alternate Executive Director for China at the Asian Development Bank (ADB). Prior to that, he served in the Chinese Ministry of Finance (MOF) in various positions, including Chief of the G20/BRICS Division. Dr. Wu earned his PhD in economics from the Research Institute for Fiscal Science at China's Ministry of Finance and an MSc in development finance from the University of Manchester.<sup>35</sup>

[Key words: IFAD, AIIB, NDB, ADB, MOF]



Wei WANG (王伟), Chief Partnership Officer, South-South and Triangular Cooperation and Global Engagement, Special Adviser to the President: <sup>36</sup> Wei Wang leads the South-South and Triangular Cooperation (SSTC) and Global Engagement Unit within the Global Engagement, Partnership, and Resource Mobilization Division at IFAD. Ms. Wang was first appointed to IFAD in October 2017 in the position of Chief, Asia and Pacific Liaison Office in the Partnership and Resource Mobilization Office and Special Adviser to the President. <sup>37</sup> Prior to joining IFAD, Ms. Wang served as the Director of Financial and Risk Management Division in the Department of International Economic and Financial Cooperation of the Chinese Ministry of Finance. She holds an MBA from McNeese State University in Louisiana in 1994 and a BS from Renmin University of China in 1991. <sup>38</sup>

[Key words: IFAD, MOF]

### **International Labor Organization (ILO)**



Bin HAO (郝斌), Assistant Director-General for Corporate Services: <sup>39</sup> Mr. Hao was appointed the Assistant Director-General for the Corporate Services Cluster in January 2023. Previously, Mr. Hao served as Director-General of the Department of International [a SOC] Cooperation for the Ministry of Human Resources and Social Security (MOHRSS). Mr. Hao participated in the 57th to 59th sessions of the General Assembly of the UN as a delegate and counsellor to its Fifth Committee. Since 2013, Mr. Hao led the coordination of China's participation in ILO activities, promoting social justice through agreements on labor and employment cooperation in the G20 countries and in Brazil, the Russian Federation, India, China, and South Africa (BRICS countries) and negotiating bilateral trade and investment treaties through labor cooperation. He joined the civil service of the PRC in 1992. Mr. Hao holds a master's degree in law from China Foreign Affairs University and a bachelor's degree in English literature from Shanghai International Studies University. 40

[Key words: ILO, MOHRSS]

## **International Maritime Organization (IMO)**

Senior Management Committee



Xiaojie ZHANG (张晓杰), Director, Conference Division: 41 Mr. Zhang was appointed Director of the International Maritime Organization Conference Division in 2024, having previously served as Director of its Technical Cooperation Division since 2020. 42 He previously worked as Deputy Director-General for the Department of International Cooperation within the PRC Ministry of Transport. Mr. Zhang has also worked as a Director of International Organizations and Multilateral Affairs and a Director of Bilateral and Regional Cooperation, both in the Department of International Cooperation. 43 He has also served as Chair of the IMO Council since 2017. 44 Mr. Zhang graduated from World Maritime University in 1999 with an MSc in maritime affairs. 45

[Key words: IMO]

## **International Telecommunication Union (ITU)**

Currently, no PRC nationals serve in the ITU General Secretariat.<sup>46</sup>

United Nations Educational, Scientific, and Cultural Organization (UNESCO)

Currently, no PRC nationals serve in UNESCO's Secretariat. 47

### **United Nations Industrial Development Organization (UNIDO)**



Ciyong ZOU (邹刺勇), Deputy to the Director General and the Managing Director of the Directorate of Technical Cooperation and Sustainable Industrial Development: 48 Mr. Zou has been the Deputy to the Director General and Managing Director of the Directorate of Technical Cooperation and Sustainable Industrial Development since June 2022. The Directorate of Technical Cooperation and Sustainable Industrial Development oversees the organization's contribution to sustainable development goals in addition to supporting and advancing the application of strategies and interventions for sustainable industrial development in the environment, energy, and subject matter expert areas. Mr. Zou is also the Director General's Special Representative for the G77 and China. Mr. Zou has worked at UNIDO since 2013 and was the architect of UNIDO's Program for Country Partnership. Prior to joining UNIDO, he performed multiple roles, including the Deputy Director General of the International Department at the Chinese Ministry of Finance, Alternate to the Chinese Executive Director at the World Bank, and Global Environment Facility Operational Focal Point for China. Mr. Zou holds a PhD in economics from China's Ministry of Finance Graduate School, Research Institute for Fiscal Science.

[Key words: UNIDO, MOF, World Bank]

### **Universal Postal Union (UPU)**

Currently, no PRC nationals serve in top leadership positions at UPU.<sup>49</sup>

## World Health Organization (WHO)

WHO Headquarters Leadership Team<sup>50</sup>



**Dr. Ailan LI (李爱兰), Assistant Director-General, Universal Health Coverage, Healthier Populations:** <sup>51</sup> Dr. Ailan Li was appointed Assistant Director-General of the Healthier Populations Division of WHO's Universal Health Coverage program in 2023. <sup>52</sup> Between 2019 and 2023 she served as the WHO representative to Cambodia, and prior to this held positions in the WHO Regional Office for the Western Pacific as Regional Emergency Director for the WHO Health Emergencies Programme and Director of the Division of Health Security and Emergencies. <sup>53</sup> Prior to joining the WHO in 2002, she was an Associate Professor at Peking University's School of Public Health and a Program Officer at China's Ministry of Health. <sup>54</sup> She is a member of the advisory committee of the publication Chinese Center for Disease Control Weekly. <sup>55</sup> She holds a medical degree from Beijing Medical University in China and a master's degree in health social science from Mahidol University in Thailand. (Note: One

source suggests that Ms. Li is a Philippines national; USCC was not able to fully confirm her nationality.)

[Key Words: WHO]

### World Intellectual Property Organization (WIPO)

Senior Management Team<sup>56</sup>



Binying WANG (王彬颖), Deputy Director General – Brands and Designs Sector: <sup>57</sup> Ms. Wang has served as the Deputy Director General for the Brands and Designs Sector since 2009. <sup>58</sup> Ms. Wang has held a series of leadership positions at WIPO. In early 2020, Ms. Wang ran as China's nominee in a high-profile race for WIPO Director General, where she was ultimately defeated by Daren Tang of Singapore. <sup>59</sup> She currently administers thee other programs under WIPO: the Madrid System for the International Registration of Marks, the Hague System for the International Registration of Industrial Designs, and the Lisbon System for the International Registration of Appellations of Origin and Geographical Indications. <sup>60</sup>

Prior to taking over as Deputy Director General for the Brands and Designs Sector in 2009, she worked in a number of other roles at the organization, including Assistant Director General of Administrative Support Services and General Assembly Affairs (2006–2009); Executive Director of Administrative Support Services and General Assembly Affairs (2003–2006); Director of Inter-Office and General Assembly Affairs in the Office of Strategic Planning and Policy Development (1999-2003); Senior Counselor in the Office of Strategic Planning and Policy Development (1997–1999); Counselor and later Senior Counselor in the Office of the Director General (1994–1997); and Senior Program Officer in the Bureau for Development Cooperation for Asia and the Pacific (1992–1994). 61 Before transitioning her career to WIPO, Ms. Wang served in a number of positions at China's State Administration for Industry and Commerce (SAIC), including Managing Director for the China Trademark Service and Acting Director General for the Department for Registration of Enterprises and Foreign Companies. 62 She received her bachelor's degree in English, communication, and transportation from Zhongnan University in 1975. In 1985, she received her diploma in American commercial law from Columbia Law School, and in 1986 she received her LL.M in U.S. law, including industrial property law, from the Law School of University of California Berkeley.

[Key Words: WIPO, SAIC]

### **United Nations World Meteorological Organization (UNWMO)**

Currently, no PRC nationals serve in WMO's leadership. 63

### **United Nations World Tourism Organization (UNWTO)**



Shijun LIU (刘士军), UN Tourism Executive Director: 64 Prior to joining UN Tourism, Mr. Liu was the Vice Chair and Secretary-General of the World Tourism Alliance (WTA), a global nongovernmental, non-profit tourism organization with 252 members across 45 countries and regions. 65 He held senior roles in the China National Tourism Administration (now the Ministry of Culture and Tourism of China), including Director-General for Marketing & International Cooperation, Deputy Director-General for Industry Supervision & Management and Tourism Quality Management Offices and Director for China National Tourist Offices in Sydney and New Delhi. He contributed to the establishment of China's tourism standardization system and managed Chinese national trade associations in his role as Secretary-General of the China Tourism Association (CTA). He began his career at Beijing International Hotel and Mövenpick Hotel Beijing Airport and holds a degree from Beijing International Studies University and an EMBA from Cheung Kong Graduate School of Business.

[Key Words: UNWTO, WTA, CTA]

## **Other UN Entities and Bodies**

## Joint United Nations Program on HIV/AIDS (UNAIDS)

Currently, no PRC nationals serve on UNAIDS's leadership team. 66

## **United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD)**

Currently, no PRC nationals serve in senior leadership positions at UNCTAD.<sup>67</sup>

## **United Nations High Commissioner on Refugees (UNHCR)**

Currently, no PRC nationals serve on UNHCR's Senior Executive Team. 68

## **United Nations Office for Project Services (UNOPS)**

Currently, no PRC nationals serve on UNOPS's leadership team. 69

# **United Nations Relief and Works Agency for Palestine Refugees in the Near East (UNRWA)**

Currently, no PRC nationals serve in senior leadership positions at UNRWA. 70

# **United Nations Entity for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women** (UN Women)

Currently, no PRC nationals serve in senior leadership positions at UN Women. 71

### **United Nations Office for Outer Space Affairs (UNOOSA)**

Currently, no PRC nationals serve in senior leadership positions at UNOOSA.<sup>72</sup>

## **International Trade and Financial Institutions**

## **International Monetary Fund (IMF)**

Senior Officials<sup>73</sup>



Bo LI (李波), Deputy Managing Director: <sup>74</sup> Mr. Li assumed the role of Deputy Managing Director at the IMF in August 2021. He previously he served as the Deputy Governor of the PBOC and as the Vice Mayor of Chongqing. Mr. Li also served as the Vice Chairman of the All-China Federation of Returned Overseas Chinese (ACFROC). \* Mr. Li holds a PhD from Stanford University, a JD from Harvard Law School, an MA from Boston University, and an undergraduate degree from Renmin University of China.

[Key words: IMF, PBOC]



Yan LIU (刘岩), General Counsel and Director of the Legal Department: 75 Yan Liu advises IMF Executive Board, management, staff, and country membership on all legal aspects of its operations. 76 She is an expert on sovereign debt, setting the IMF's policies and supporting the Common Framework and the Global Sovereign Debt Roundtable. 77 She joined the IMF in 1999, prior to which she practiced corporate and securities law in the United States. 78 She received her Juris Doctor from the University of Illinois and MA from the University of Chicago.

[Key words: IMF]

<sup>\*</sup> The All-China Federation of Returned Overseas Chinese (ACFROC) is a united front work organization in the PRC for returned overseas Chinese and their relatives, serving as a "point of contact and coordination between overseas Chinese, the Chinese government, and the Chinese Communist Party (CCP)." All-China Federation of Returned Overseas Chinese, "About Us." <a href="http://www.chinaql.org/GB/index.html">http://www.chinaql.org/GB/index.html</a>.

#### Executive Board\*



Zhengxin ZHANG (张正鑫), Executive Director for China:<sup>79</sup> In April 2022, Zhang Zhengxin replaced Jin Zhongxia as Executive Director of the IMF for China.<sup>80</sup> Mr. Zhang has previously served in a number of lesser roles at the IMF, first as the senior adviser to a former IMF executive director for China—He Jianxiong—between 2011 and 2015 and then as the Alternate Executive Director for China in 2020.<sup>81</sup>

[Key words: IMF, PBOC]

**World Bank**<sup>†</sup>
Leadership - World Bank (International Bank for Reconstruction and Development [IBRD] & International Development Association [IDA])



Wencai ZHANG (张文才), Managing Director and World Bank Group Chief Administrative Officer (MDCAO): 82 In March 2024. Mr. Zhang was appointed to the position of Managing Director and Chief Administrative Officer of the World Bank, replacing Yang Shaolin, another Chinese national, who had held the post since 2016.<sup>83</sup> In his role he oversees the corporate units delivering core services to the World Bank, including coordination on strategy development and monitoring, budget planning, information and technology (IT), real estate management, corporate security, general services, health and safety, corporate procurement, as well as administrative support to the Sanctions System. 84 Prior to this role, he served as Vice President of the Export-Import Bank of China. Mr. Zhang's previous roles include Vice President of the Agricultural Development Bank of China, Vice President of the Asian Development Bank, and Director General of the International Economic and Financial Cooperation Department of China's Ministry of Finance. 85 He has also served as a trustee of the International Financial Reporting Standards Foundation, having been

<sup>\*</sup> The IMF's 24-member Executive Board conducts the daily business of the IMF. The directors are elected by member countries or by groups of countries. International Monetary Fund, "IMF Executive Directors and Voting Power," October 16, 2018. https://www.imf.org/external/np/sec/memdir/eds.aspx.

<sup>†</sup> The World Bank Group consists of five distinct but complementary organizations: International Bank for Reconstruction and Development (IBRD), International Development Association (IDA), International Finance Corporation (IFC), Multilateral Investment Guarantee Agency (MIGA), and International Center for Settlement of Investment Disputes (ICSID). Together, IBRD and IDA make up the World Bank. Although part of the World Bank Group, IFC is a separate legal entity with separate Article of Agreement, share capital, financial structure, management, and staff. MIGA and ICSID are not included here because there are no Group Chinese nationals at the senior management level. World Bank, "World Bank Leadership." Bank." http://www.worldbank.org/en/about/leadership/managers; "About World World Bank. the http://www.worldbank.org/en/about; "Our Governance." International Finance Corporation, https://www.ifc.org/wps/wcm/connect/CORP\_EXT\_Content/IFC\_External\_Corporate\_Site/About+IFC\_New/IFC+Governance/.

involved in the formation of a number of international accounting rules and standards.<sup>86</sup>

Mr. Zhang received a bachelor's and master's degree from Nankai University, and has a PhD in economics from the Chinese Academy of Social Sciences.<sup>87</sup>

[Key words: World Bank, ADB]



Guangzhe CHEN (陈广哲), Vice President for Infrastructure:88 Mr. Chen is the Vice President for Infrastructure at the World Bank since early 2023. 89 In this position, he leads the bank's global efforts to build sustainable infrastructure in developing and emerging economies and supports the World Bank Group's strategic priorities. Infrastructure represents around \$72 billion of the bank's portfolio. Prior to his current position, he served as the Regional Director for Infrastructure in the South Asia Region at the World Bank. From 2018 to 2020, he was the World Bank's Global Director for the Transport Global Practice, and prior to that he was the Senior Director for the World Bank's Water Global Practice. Mr. Chen has also served as World Bank Country Director for Ethiopia and subsequently for Southern Africa covering Botswana, Lesotho, Namibia, South Africa, Swaziland, Zambia, and Zimbabwe. Mr. Chen has over 25 years of international experience in the field of sustainable development, infrastructure finance, and management with the World Bank Group and the Asian Development Bank. He holds a graduate degree in economics from Harvard University and a BA in economics from Zhongshan (Sun Yat-Sen) University in Guangzhou, China.

[Key words: World Bank, ADB]

#### Board of Directors\*



Jiandi YE, Executive Director for China: 90 Ms. Ye was appointed in November 2024. She previously served as Alternate Executive Director at the same constituency. Ms. Ye served as the Senior Advisor to Executive Director for China since early 2014. From 2010 to 2013, Ms. Ye was the Division Director of International Department of China's Ministry of Finance. From 2006 to 2010, she served as Deputy Director for different divisions in the department. From 2004 to 2006, she was the Advisor to Executive Director for China at the World Bank. Ms. Ye received both her Master's Degree and Bachelor's Degree in Economics from Peking University.

[Key words: World Bank, AIIB, MOF, ADB]

**Board of Governors**<sup>†</sup> **Concurrently a Chinese government official** 



Fo'an LAN (蓝佛安), Governor: 91 Mr. Lan represents the PRC on the World Bank's Board of Governors. He is currently serving as the Minister of Finance, having been appointed in October 2023. 92 Prior to his appointment he served as Deputy Party Secretary then Party Secretary of Shanxi, from 2021, during which time he also served as Director of the Provincial Party Committee's Military-Civil Fusion Office. 93 He was a member of the 19th Central Commission for Discipline Inspection, and served as the Party Secretary of the Hainan Commission for Discipline Inspection and member of the provincial Party Standing Committee from 2017 to 2021, becoming the Director of the Provincial Supervisory Commission in 2018. 94 He was the Vice Governor of Guangdong Province from 2016 to 2017 and served in various roles in the Guangdong Department of Finance between 1988 and 2008. 95 He was Deputy Mayor of Dongguan, Guangdong between 1999 and 2001, before returning to the Guangdong Department of Finance, then becoming the Party Secretary and Director of the Guangdong Audit Department and serving until 2015. He studied finance at the Hubei University of Finance and Economics and obtained an MA in management from the South China University of Technology.

<sup>\*</sup> The World Bank Group Boards of Directors refers to four separate boards of directors for the IBRD, IDA, IFC, and MIGA. Each board is responsible for the general operations of their respective organization. However, the bank's 25 executive directors concurrently serve on the IBRD, IDA, IFC, and MIGA boards. Regular elections of executive directors are held every two years. Executive directors fulfill a dual function, serving as officials of the bank as well as representatives of the member country that appointed or elected them. World Bank, "Board of Directors." <a href="http://www.worldbank.org/en/about/leadership/directors">http://www.worldbank.org/en/about/leadership/directors</a>.

<sup>†</sup>The World Bank Group Boards of Governors consist of one governor and one alternate governor appointed by each member country. The office is usually held concurrently by the country's minister of finance, governor of its central bank, or a senior official of similar rank. They serve for terms of five years and can be reappointed. They also serve as the governor and alternate on the IFC and IDA Boards of Governors as well as the Administrative Council of the ICSID. World Bank, "Boards of Governors." <a href="https://www.worldbank.org/en/about/leadership/governors">https://www.worldbank.org/en/about/leadership/governors</a>.

[Key Words: World Bank, MOF]

# Asian Development Bank (ADB)

Management\*



Yingming YANG (杨英明), Vice-President for South, Central and West Asia: 96 Mr. Yang joined ADB on 15 January 2024. 97 Prior to joining ADB, he held the position of the Director General of the Department of International Economic Relations at the PRC Ministry of Finance. He has served as the Executive Director for the PRC at both the World Bank and ADB, as well as the PRC's authorized negotiator for establishing the New Development Bank. He has been a member of the board and council of the Global Environment Facility, the Global Infrastructure Facility, and the Green Climate Fund. While in charge of cooperation between the PRC and ADB at the Ministry of Finance, he actively supported the establishment of the Central Asia Regional Economic Cooperation Program, the PRC Poverty Reduction and Regional Cooperation Fund, and the Credit Guarantee and Investment Facility. He holds an MA in development economics from the University of Manchester and an MA in literature criticism from Beijing Foreign Studies University, and a BA in English language and literature from Hebei Normal University.

[Key words: ADB, NDB, World Bank, MOF]

Board of Directors<sup>†</sup>



Weihua LIU (刘伟华), Executive Director for China and member of the Budget Review Committee: 98 Mr. Liu was appointed by the Chinese State Council to serve as the Executive Director for China at ADB in December 2020. 99 He previously served as the deputy director general of the Department of International Economics and Financial Cooperation at the PRC Ministry of Finance and the executive director for China at the International Fund for Agricultural Development. 100 He holds a master's degree in accountancy from George Washington University, a master's degree in economics from the PRC Institute of Fiscal Science, and a bachelor's degree in economics from the Hunan College of Finance and Economics. 101

<sup>\*</sup> ADB's President heads a management team of six Vice-Presidents. The team supervises the work of ADB's operational, administrative, and knowledge departments. Asian Development Bank, "About ADB – Management."

https://www.adb.org/about/management.

The 12 directors of the ADB Board of Directors are responsible for the direction of the bank's general operations. The board (i) makes decisions concerning bank policies, and loans, guarantees, investments, and technical assistance by the bank; (ii) approves borrowing by the bank; (iii) clears the financial accounts of the bank for approval by the Board of Governors; and (iv) approves the bank's budget. Asian Development Bank, "Board of Directors." <a href="https://www.adb.org/about/board-directors">https://www.adb.org/about/board-directors</a>.

[Key words: ADB, World Bank, MOF]

## Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB)

Senior Management<sup>102</sup>



Liqun JIN (金立群), President and Chair of the Board of Directors: 103 Mr. Jin is the inaugural President and Chairman of the Board of Directors at AIIB. He was elected to serve a second five-year term that began in January 2021. Before being elected as the bank's first president, Mr. Jin served as Secretary-General of AIIB Multilateral Interim Secretariat, tasked with establishing the bank. He has served as Chairman of China International Capital Corporation, Limited, China's first joint-venture investment bank, Chairman of the Supervisory Board of China Investment Corporation, and Chairman of the International Forum of Sovereign Wealth Funds. Mr. Jin previously served as Vice President and then Ranking Vice President of ADB and as Alternate Executive Director for China at the World Bank and at the Global Environment Facility. He spent nearly two decades at the Chinese Ministry of Finance, reaching the rank of Vice Minister. Mr. Jin holds an MA in English literature from Beijing Institute of Foreign Languages (now Beijing Foreign Studies University). He was also a Hubert Humphrey Fellow in the economics graduate program at Boston University from 1987 to 1988. 104

[Key words: AIIB, ADB, World Bank, MOF]



Quan ZHENG (美权), Acting Vice President for Policy and Strategy and Director General, Strategy, Policy, and Budget Department: 105 In her current role as acting Vice President for Policy and Strategy, Ms. Zheng drives AIIB's strategic agenda, oversees the implementation of its environmental, social and procurement policies, and manages the administrative budget, as well as operational partnerships and institutional engagement. 106 She is concurrently serving as the AIIB's Director General for the Policy, Strategy, and Budget Department, a position she has held since 2016. 107 She also leads coordination screening investment projects in addition to their programming components. She has held various roles at China's Ministry of Finance and also served as Chair of the G20 Infrastructure and Investment Working Group in 2016. She earned a master's degree in economics from the Graduate School of the PBOC as well as the University of Manchester.

[Key words: AIIB, MOF]



Huan CHEN (陈欢), Acting Ombudsperson: 108 Mr. Chen was appointed Ombudsperson in September 2021. 109 His mandate encompasses any staff-related issues. His principal functions involve conflict management and resolution. He also monitors trends and a wide range of emerging issues and provides guidance on methods to improve workplace environments. Prior to his appointment, he served as Chief Officer of AIIB since its founding in 2016. He started at China's Ministry of Finance in 1989, where he was involved in a number of positions at the Ministry's World Bank Department and International Department. Between 1999 and 2002, he worked as Advisor and Alternate Executive Director at the Office of the Executive Director for China in the World Bank. In August 2007, Mr. Chen joined the China Clean Development Mechanism Fund Management Center as Deputy Director General, and he served as Director General starting in August 2011. He has a bachelor's degree in English literature in addition to a master's degree in economics from the Chinese Academy of Social Sciences.

[Key words: AIIB, World Bank, MOF]



Yong ZHOU (周勇), Chief Officer: 110 In his capacity, Mr. Zhou acts as the Chief Advisor to the President in the management and oversight of AIIB's key operations and activities while ensuring that cross-department operations and decision-making are aligned with AIIB's overall vision, goals, and corporate strategy. Mr. Zhou was appointed Chief Officer in 2021. 111 He also manages the Office of the President. Mr. Zhou came to AIIB in February 2016 in the role of Senior Advisor to the President. Prior to that, he held various leadership roles within the Ministry of Finance of China and also served on the Board of Executive Directors of the World Bank. He has an MSc in finance from the PBC School of Finance at Tsinghua University.

[Key words: AIIB, World Bank, MOF]



Guorong DING, Director General, Facilities and Administration Services Department: 112 Mr. Ding joined AIIB in 2025, and oversees its corporate procurement, facilities management, administrative services, records and information management, as well as security and emergency services. He has extensive experience leading major securities companies in China; prior to joining AIIB, he served as Executive Vice President at the Silk Road Fund Co., and chaired its Pension Scheme Committee and Procurement Committee. He is a part-time professor at Fudan University, Hehai University, and Shanghai International Studies University. Ding holds a PhD in Economics from Xi'an Jiaotong University, and MPhil in Development Studies from University of Cambridge, and BA and MA in Economics

from Fudan University.

[Key words: AIIB]



Ke FANG (方可), Director General, Portfolio Management **Department:** 113 As Director General, Ke Fang leads the monitoring of implementation of AIIB projects, as well as administration, risk management, and quality assurance of AIIB's portfolio. 114 Prior to this position, he held several other managerial roles at AIIB, including Manager of Investment Operations, Acting Manager of the Operational Services Department, and Director General of the Implementation Monitoring Department. Prior to joining AIIB in July 2016, Mr. Fang spent over 15 years working for the World Bank in various capacities, including Global Lead for Urban Mobility, Lead Transport Specialist, and head of the India transport team. Mr. Fang also worked on a number of projects that cover various investment activities throughout Asia and Africa. Mr. Fang has a PhD in urban planning from Tsinghua University, where he was a lecturer and served on the research staff from 1997 to 2000. He was also a Special Programs for Urban and Regional Studies (SPURS) Fellow at the Massachusetts Institute of Technology (MIT) between 2000 and 2001.

[Key words: AIIB, World Bank]



Technology Department: 115 Ms. Huang oversees AIIB's information technology strategies in addition to the design, implementation, and operations of IT systems. Appointed as Director General in 2021, she manages a wide range of issues, including technology planning, enterprise architecture, service management, security and risk management, and data governance and management. 116 Ms. Huang has more than 20 years of experience working for both private and public organizations, including IBM and the World Bank. She holds a master's degree from George Washington University.

[Key words: AIIB, World Bank]



**Hua TIAN** (天华), **Director General and Assistant Corporate Secretary, Corporate Secretariat:** 117 Ms. Tian supports the Vice President and Corporate Secretary in communications between governors, board members, and management. In her role, she leads and supervises the operation of the Board of Governors and the Board of Directors and engages shareholders in the planning and organization of the bank's annual meetings. Ms. Tian joined AIIB in 2016 as a Senior Secretariat Officer and then Manager of Shareholder Relations with the Corporate Secretariat. Prior to joining the bank, she served various roles in China's Ministry of Finance and Ministry of

Commerce (MOFCOM), including as Director of the International Financial Cooperation Department. She also served as a diplomat in South Africa and Zimbabwe as Third Secretary to the Economic and Trade section of the Chinese embassies. Ms. Tian has MAs in both English linguistics and economics from Nankai University, an MPA from the Kennedy School of Government at Harvard University, and a PhD in world economics from Nankai University.

[Key words: AIIB, MOF, MOFCOM]



Yanning WANG (王燕宁), Director General - Sustainability and Fiduciary Solutions Department: <sup>118</sup> Mr. Wang is in charge of managing the bank's Sustainability and Fiduciary Solutions Department (SFD), previously named the Operational Services Department (OSD). He was appointed Director General for the SFD in 2021. <sup>119</sup> These responsibilities include ensuring AIIB operations have the appropriate resources and qualified specialists to cover projects related to environment, social, procurement, and financial management aspects. He also ensures AIIB policies and standards are maintained in all of these operations.

Before leading the OSD, Mr. Wang served as the Assistant Corporate Secretary of AIIB. He also has a wealth of experience in managing the environmental, social, and other fiduciary risks and impacts from his previous tenure as Director in the Government of China, where he oversaw a large portfolio of multilateral development banks financing activities in China. He has also served in positions at the World Bank and ADB. At the World Bank, Mr. Wang worked as Operations Advisor for the East Asia and Pacific Region, where he managed quality assurance for operational deliveries and implementation support for the investment activities. He also sat on the Board of Executive Directors of ADB. During his tenure working for the Chinese government, he managed the development of a number of East Asia regional financial integration initiatives in the aftermath of the 1997 and 2008 financial crises. Mr. Wang holds an MA in economics from McGill University and a BA in English literature from Nanjing University.

[Key words: AIIB, ADB, World Bank]



Xiaohong YANG (杨晓红), Director General, Public Sector Clients Department (Region 2): 120 Ms. Yang is responsible for managing the Bank's investment operations with public sector clients in Pakistan, Afghanistan, Europe, the Middle East, North Africa, Latin America as well as Central, East and West Asia. 121 She has worked for multilateral development banks for over three decades serving in a number of roles at the Asian Development Bank (ADB), including Deputy Director General of the Central and West Regional Department (CWRD) and Chief Thematic Officer for Sustainable Development and Climate Change Department. She oversaw the ADB's Innovative Finance Facility for Climate in Asia and the Pacific, and Glaciers to Farms. She also served as Country Director for the ADB Pakistan Resident Mission, Sector Director (Transport) for CWRD, and Lead Transport Specialist for the ADB East Asia Department. Prior to ADB she worked for the World Bank Group. She has an MA in economics from Peking University and a BA in finance from the Shanghai University of Finance and Economics. She is a member of Chinese Institute of Certified Public Accountants.

[Key words: AIIB, ADB, World Bank]



Yuanjiang SUN (孙元江), Head of Office, Interim Operational Hub, Abu Dhabi, UAE: 122 Yuanjiang Sun joined the AIIB in August 2016 as the Principal Communications Officer, playing roles in developing AIIB's Policy on Public Information and approach toward partnerships and resource mobilization. 123 Prior to joining AIIB, he was the Deputy Director General of International Relations and Economic Affairs in China's Ministry of Commerce (2010-2016), serving as Chief Negotiator for major bilateral and regional trade and investment negotiations. He is a vice chairman of the Green Trade and Investment Professional Committee of the Chinese Society of Environmental Sciences, an organization affiliated with the China Association for Science and Technology, a component of the CPPCC.\* 124 He holds a bachelor's degree in Economics from the University of International Business and Economics in China and an MBA from Southern Illinois University in the United States.

[Key Words: AIIB, MOFCOM]

<sup>\*</sup> The Chinese People's Political Consultative Conference (CPPCC), is an "advisory" body the Party-state uses to coordinate between itself and important social groups—such as leaders in business, academia, and religious organizations outside of the Party—to carry out united front work. Delegates to the CPPCC serve as proxies for CCP interests by virtue of their participation in this forum, and they frequently act as interlocuters with foreign government officials, businesses, and academic institutions. Shannon Tiezzi, "What Is the CPPCC Anyway?" *Diplomat*, March 4, 2021; Peter Mattis, written testimony for the House Permanent Select Committee on Intelligence, *Hearing on China's Digital Authoritarianism: Surveillance, Influence, and Political Control*, May 16, 2019, 7. Alex Joske, "The Party Speaks for You: Foreign Interference and the Chinese Communist Party's United Front System," *Australian Strategic Policy Institute*, 2020, 18, 22, 26, 30.

**Board of Directors**<sup>125</sup> **Concurrently a Chinese government official** 



Junhong CHANG (常军红), Director for China: 126 Ms. Chang is currently serving as the Director General of the Department of International Economic and Financial Cooperation in the PRC Ministry of Finance. She served as the Executive Director for China at the World Bank from August 2020 to January 2025. From June 2019 to June 2020, she served as the Alternate Executive Director for China at the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB). From 2016 to 2019, she served as Director of the ASEAN+3 Macroeconomic Research Office (AMRO) headquartered in Singapore. Previously, she was the Deputy Director General of the Department of International Economic and Financial Cooperation at China's Ministry of Finance. Ms. Chang joined the Ministry of Finance in 1995 and held numerous positions in the Department of the World Bank, the International Department, the Office of External Economic Cooperation, and the Department of International Economic Relations. Ms. Chang graduated with a master's degree in engineering from the Management School of Tianjin University in 1995 and a PhD in economics from the Chinese Academy of Social Sciences (CASS) in 2012.

[Key words: World Bank, AIIB, MOF, ADB]

Board of Governors 127

• See Fo'an LAN's bio on page 16 for his position at the World Bank.

#### Concurrently a Hong Kong government official



Paul M.P. CHAN (陈茂波), Governor for Hong Kong: 128 Mr. Chan has served on AIIB's Board of Governors for Hong Kong since 2017. 129 He has also se\*rved as the Financial Secretary of Hong Kong since 2017. Previously, from 2012 to 2017, Mr. Chan served as Secretary for Development. Before joining the government, he held a number of public service positions, including member of the Legislative Council and Chairman of Legal Aid Services Council. Mr. Chan is a certified public accountant and a former President of the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants. 130

[Key words: AIIB]

# **European Bank for Reconstruction and Development (EBRD)** *Board of Governors*\* 131



Gongsheng PAN (潘功胜), Governor for China: <sup>132</sup> Pan Gongsheng has served as the Governor of the People's Bank of China (PBOC) and Secretary of the PBC's Party Committee since 2023. In 2012, he was appointed as the PBOC's Deputy Governor, and became the Party Secretary of the State Administration of Foreign Exchange (SAFE) in 2016, the PRC's foreign exchange regulator. <sup>133</sup> Prior to joining the PBOC, he served as Executive Director and Vice President of the Agricultural Bank of China and worked at Industrial and Commercial Bank of China (ICBC). He has a PhD in economics from the Renmin University of China, and did post-doctoral research at Cambridge University and was a senior research fellow at the Harvard University. <sup>134</sup>

[Key words: EBRD, PBOC]

## Inter-American Development Bank (IDB)†

• See Gongsheng PAN's bio (above) under his position at the EBRD. 135

## **New Development Bank (NDB)**

Senior Management<sup>136</sup>



Qiangwu ZHOU (周强), Vice-President and Chief Administrative Officer: 137 Mr. Zhou was appointed as the Vice-President and Chief Administrative Officer for the New Development Bank in 2021. 138 Immediately prior, Mr. Zhou was a Director General in the bank's Department of International Economic and Financial Cooperation in China's Ministry of Finance. He has also served in a handful of other positions in his career, such as Deputy for the World Bank's International Development Association (IDA) as well as the Director General for the International Economic and Finance Institute (IEFI), a think tank affiliated with China's Ministry of Finance. 139 Between 2008 and 2011, Mr. Zhou was a Senior Advisor to the Executive Director for China at the World Bank Group. Mr. Zhou earned his MA from Peking University. 140

[Key words: NDB, World Bank, MOF]

<sup>\*</sup> The ERBD is owned by 71 countries; each shareholder is represented by an individual on the Board of Governors, which has overall authority over the bank and sets its overall strategic direction. European Bank for Reconstruction and Development, "ERBD Shareholders and Board of Governors." https://www.ebrd.com/shareholders-and-board-of-governors.html.

<sup>†</sup> IDB organization chart: Inter-American Development Bank, "Basic Organization Chart," August 6, 2018. http://idbdocs.iadb.org/wsdocs/getdocument.aspx?docnum=EZSHARE-1748706463-21.

### Board of Governors 141

• See Fo'an LAN bio on page 16 listed under his position at the World Bank. 142

## Board of Directors 143

• See Junhong Chang's bio on page 23 listed under her position at the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB).<sup>144</sup>

### **World Trade Organization (WTO)**

Secretariat 145



Xiangchen ZHANG (张向晨), Deputy Director-General: <sup>146</sup> Ambassador Zhang was appointed a Deputy Director-General of the WTO in May 2021. <sup>147</sup> Ambassador Zhang formerly served as Vice Minister in the PRC Ministry of Commerce. Until recently, Ambassador Zhang served as China's Permanent Representative to the WTO as well as Deputy Permanent Representative to the WTO. He has held various other positions, such as Director of the Department of International Trade and Economic Affairs of the Ministry of Foreign Trade and Economic Cooperation, Director-General of the Department of WTO Affairs of the Ministry of Commerce, and Director General of the Department of Policy Research of the Ministry of Commerce. <sup>148</sup> Ambassador Zhang received both a master's degree in international relations and a PhD in international politics from Peking University. <sup>149</sup>

[Key words: WTO, MOFCOM]

Appellate Body
The Appellate Body currently has no members. 150

# **Other International Organizations**

## **International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA)**

Secretariat<sup>151</sup>



Hua LIU (刘华), Deputy Director General and Head of the Department of Technical Cooperation: 152 Mr. Liu was appointed Deputy Director General and Head of the Department of Technical Cooperation in February 2021. Mr. Liu has held various senior positions in China, including Vice Foreign Minister of Ecology and Environment from 2018 to 2021 and Vice Minister of Environmental

Protection from 2016 to 2018.\* He has also worked at the PRC National Nuclear Safety Administration (NNSA) as the Administrator, an engineer, and a project manager. Mr. Liu has a doctorate in radiation protection and environment protection and a master's degree in radiation protection and nuclear safety from the China Institute of Atomic Energy in addition to an executive master's degree in business administration from Tsinghua University. Liu was a member of the 13th National Committee of the Chinese People's Political Consultative Conference from at least March 2018 to June 2021, appearing to hold this position for the first four months of his subsequent IAEA role. 154

[Key words: IAEA, China Atomic Energy Authority]

## **International Criminal Police Organization (INTERPOL)**

Executive Committee

### Concurrently a Chinese government official



Yong WANG (王永), Delegate for Asia: 155 In November 2024, Mr. Wang won one of two seats representing Asia for a three-year term on INTERPOL's Executive Committee. 156 He was previously head of the INTERPOL National Central Office in Beijing. He is currently serving as the Political Commissar of the Ministry of Public Security's International Cooperation Bureau. 157

[Key words: INTERPOL, MPS]

# **International Olympic Committee (IOC)**

IOC Executive Board. 158



Lingwei LI (李玲蔚), Member of the Executive Board: 159 Ms. Li became a member of the IOC Executive Board in 2024, and has previously served in a number of IOC roles, including on the Commissions for the Olympic Programme from 2007 to 2024, the Coordination Commission for the Paris Olympics, the Future Host Commission for the Games of the Olympiad from 2019 to 2024, among others. She currently serves on the Audit Committee. She has served variously sports administration roles including Vice-President of the Chinese Badminton Association from 2002 to 2017. Since 2013 she has been a representative of the National People's Congress, having previously served between 1998 and 2003 and was a member of the Chinese People's Political Consultative Conference (CPPCC)

<sup>\*</sup> In 2018, the Ministry of Ecology and Environment replaced the Ministry of Environmental Protection.

between 2003 and 2008. She has 13 world badminton champion titles, and practiced tennis, golf and swimming in her sports career. She holds a doctorate in Physical Education from Beijing Sport University.

[Key words: IOC, NPC, CPPCC]

### **International Organization for Migration (IOM)**

While China is a member of IOM, currently no PRC nationals hold senior leadership positions. <sup>160</sup>

### **Organization for the Prohibition of Chemical Weapons (OPCW)**

Technical Secretariat 161



Hong LI (黎弘), Director, External Relations: 162 Mr. Li joined the OPCW in October 2021 as the Director of External Relations. 163 Mr. Li is a career diplomat and foreign policy expert on disarmament and nonproliferation. Prior to joining the OPCW, Mr. Li held posts in the Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MOFA). He was China's Deputy Permanent Representative to the OPCW as well as the Secretary-General of the China Arms Control and Disarmament Association (CACDA). 164

[Key words: OPCW, MOFA]

# **International Standards Organizations**

### **International Organization for Standardization (ISO)**

Currently, no PRC nationals serve in principal officer positions on the ISO. 165

The Standardization Administration of China currently serves as the Secretariat for 90 Technical Committees at the ISO, including for ports and terminals, ships and marine technology, aerospace electrical requirements, internal combustion engines, and brain-computer interfaces, among others. <sup>166</sup>

#### **International Electrotechnical Commission (IEC)**

Currently, no PRC nationals serve in senior leadership positions in the IEC. 167

Technical Committees 168



Chen XIAO (肖晨), Chair, IEC Technical Committee 45: Nuclear instrumentation: 169 In January 2025, Chen Xiao was elected to chair the International Electrotechnical Commission's Committee preparing standards relating to nuclear facilities' instrumentation, electrical and electronic equipment and systems. 170 She concurrently holds a position as senior engineer at the Chinese National Nuclear Corporation's Strategic Planning Institute Nuclear Industry Standardization Center. 171 She has been involved in IEC's standardization activities since 2005, and been a member of seven of Technical Committee 45's working groups. Since 2012 and has served as the Secretary of the Standardization Administration of China's General Nuclear Instruments Subcommittee. 172

Chen Xiao is a graduate of Tsinghua University's precision instruments department. 173

[Key words: IEC]

# Consultative Committee for Space Data Systems (CCSDS) CCSDS Management Council. 174



Rusheng ZHANG, Principle Member Agency Representative: 175 Mr. Rusheng Zhang is the China National Space Administration's (CNSA) principle Member Agency Representative to the CCSDS.

Zhang graduated from the Harbin Institute of Technology in 1997, and then he obtained a Master of Space Engineering degree. Since 2002, he worked in the China National Space Administration on the management of space project. He is currently the Deputy Division Director of the Department of System Engineering at CNSA.

[Key words: CCSDS, CNSA]

<sup>3</sup> UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs, "Meet our Directors and Chiefs," <a href="https://www.un.org/en/desa/meet-our-senior-team">https://www.un.org/en/desa/meet-our-senior-team</a>.

<sup>4</sup> UN Inter-Agency Task Force on Social and Solidarity Economy, "UNTFSSE virtual event: 'What role for the Social and Solidarity Economy in the post COVID-19 crisis recovery?'" June 23, 2020. <a href="https://unsse.org/2020/06/23/untfsse-virtual-event-what-role-for-the-social-and-solidarity-economy-in-the-post-covid-19-crisis-recovery/">https://unsse.org/2020/06/23/untfsse-virtual-event-what-role-for-the-social-and-solidarity-economy-in-the-post-covid-19-crisis-recovery/</a>.

<sup>5</sup> 2025 International Year of Cooperatives, "COPAC Members Explore Institutional Pathways for Coop Growth and Resilience." January 31, 2025. https://2025.coop/2025/01/31/.

<sup>6</sup> United Nations, "Department of Economic and Social Affairs,"

https://www.un.org/en/development/desa/newsletter/desanews/cg/index.html

- <sup>7</sup> United Nations, "Department of Economic and Social Affairs," <a href="https://www.un.org/en/desa/meet-our-senior-team">https://www.un.org/en/desa/meet-our-senior-team</a>.
- <sup>8</sup> United Nations Mauritius, "Our Team in Mauritius," <a href="https://mauritius.un.org/en/about/our-team">https://mauritius.un.org/en/about/our-team</a>.
- <sup>9</sup> United Nations Mauritius, "Our Team in Mauritius," <a href="https://mauritius.un.org/en/about/our-team">https://mauritius.un.org/en/about/our-team</a>; UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs, "The Capacity Development Programme Management Office (CDPMO)," <a href="https://capacity.desa.un.org/about-us/cdpmo">https://capacity.desa.un.org/about-us/cdpmo</a>.
- <sup>10</sup> UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs, "The Capacity Development Programme Management Office (CDPMO)," <a href="https://capacity.desa.un.org/about-us/cdpmo">https://capacity.desa.un.org/about-us/cdpmo</a>.
- <sup>11</sup> UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs, "High-level Advisory Board on Economic and Social Affairs." <a href="https://www.un.org/en/desa/about-us/advisory-board">https://www.un.org/en/desa/about-us/advisory-board</a>.
- <sup>12</sup> University of Oxford, "Professor Xiaolan Fu." <a href="https://www.ox.ac.uk/news-and-events/find-an-expert/professor-xiaolan-fu">https://www.ox.ac.uk/news-and-events/find-an-expert/professor-xiaolan-fu</a>. University of Oxford, "Oxford China Academics." <a href="https://www.oxforduchina.org/xiaolan-fu.html">https://www.oxforduchina.org/xiaolan-fu.html</a>.
- <sup>13</sup> Oxford Department of Development, "Xiaolan Fu." <a href="https://www.qeh.ox.ac.uk/people/xiaolan-fu">https://www.qeh.ox.ac.uk/people/xiaolan-fu</a>.
- <sup>14</sup> Chinese Economic Association (UK), "Members." https://ceauk.org.uk/management/
- <sup>15</sup> Lancaster University, Xiaolan Fu." <a href="https://www.lancaster.ac.uk/lums/about-us/alumni/alumni-profiles/141146">https://www.lancaster.ac.uk/lums/about-us/alumni/alumni-profiles/141146</a>
- <sup>16</sup> U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, "Hearing on China ahead of the 13th Five-Year Plan: Competitiveness and Market Reform," April 22, 2015. <a href="https://www.uscc.gov/hearings/hearing-china-ahead-13th-five-year-plan-competitiveness-and-market-reform">https://www.uscc.gov/hearings/hearing-china-ahead-13th-five-year-plan-competitiveness-and-market-reform</a>.
- <sup>17</sup> United Nations News Center, "General Assembly, in Second Secret Ballot Round, Elects Five Judges to Serve Nine-Year-Long Terms on International Court of Justice." <a href="https://www.un.org/press/en/2020/ga12285.doc.htm">https://www.un.org/press/en/2020/ga12285.doc.htm</a>; International Court of Justice, "Current Members." <a href="https://www.icj-cij.org/en/current-members">https://www.icj-cij.org/en/current-members</a>.
- <sup>18</sup> United Nations, "Mr. Haoliang Xu of China- Under-Secretary-General and Associate Administrator of the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP)," June 26, 2023. <a href="https://www.un.org/sg/en/content/sg/personnel-appointments/2023-06-26/mr-haoliang-xu-of-china-%C2%A0under-secretary-general-and-associate-administrator-of-the%C2%A0united-nations-development-programme-%28undp%29.">https://www.un.org/sg/en/content/sg/personnel-appointments/2023-06-26/mr-haoliang-xu-of-china-%C2%A0under-secretary-general-and-associate-administrator-of-the%C2%A0united-nations-development-programme-%28undp%29.</a>
- <sup>19</sup> United Nations, "Secretary-General Appoints Haoliang Xu of China Associate Administrator, United Nations Development Programme," June 26, 2023.

 $\underline{https://press.un.org/en/2023/sga2212.doc.htm\#:\sim:text=during\%20her\%20tenure.-,Mr.,for\%20Asia\%20and\%20the\%20Pacific.}$ 

- <sup>20</sup> United Nations, "Haoliang Xu," https://www.un.org/sg/en/content/profiles/haoliang-xu-1.
- <sup>21</sup> United Nations, "Mr. Haoliang Xu," <a href="https://sdgs.un.org/panelists/mr-haoliang-xu-34403">https://sdgs.un.org/panelists/mr-haoliang-xu-34403</a>.
- <sup>22</sup> United Nations Environmental Program, "Jian Liu." https://www.unep.org/people/jian-liu.
- <sup>23</sup> United Nations Population Fund, "Executive Leadership." <a href="https://www.unfpa.org/about/dr-natalia-kanem">https://www.unfpa.org/about/dr-natalia-kanem</a>.
- <sup>24</sup> United Nations Habitat, "Leadership." <u>https://unhabitat.org/about-us/leadership.</u>
- <sup>25</sup> United Nations International Children's Emergency Fund, "UNICEF Executive Team and Experts." https://www.unicef.org/media/experts.
- <sup>26</sup> World Food Program, "Governance and Leadership." <a href="https://www.wfp.org/governance-and-leadership">https://www.wfp.org/governance-and-leadership</a>.
- <sup>27</sup> United Nations Food and Agriculture Organization, "Director General QU Dongyu." <u>http://www.fao.org/director-general/biography/en/</u>.
- <sup>28</sup> United Nations System Chief Executive Board for Coordination, "Board Members." https://unsceb.org/board-members.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs, "Mr. Li Junhua, Under-Secretary-General for Economic and Social Affairs." https://www.un.org/en/desa/page/mr-li-junhua-under-secretary-general.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs, "Meet our Directors and Chiefs," <a href="https://www.un.org/en/desa/meet-our-senior-team">https://www.un.org/en/desa/meet-our-senior-team</a>; UNDESA Division for Public Institutions and Digital Government, "Meet the Director," <a href="https://publicadministration.desa.un.org/about-us/meet-director">https://publicadministration.desa.un.org/about-us/meet-director</a>.

- <sup>29</sup> United Nations Food and Agriculture Organization, "Director General QU Dongyu." <a href="http://www.fao.org/director-general/biography/en/">http://www.fao.org/director-general/biography/en/</a>.
- <sup>30</sup> United Nations Food and Agriculture Organization, "Director General QU Dongyu." <u>http://www.fao.org/director-general/biography/en/</u>; Food and Agriculture Organization, "Appointment of the Director-General (Note by the Secretary-General of the Conference and Council)," March 2019. 15.
- https://www.fao.org/fileadmin/user\_upload/bodies/Conference\_2019/MZ073\_7/MZ073\_C\_2019\_7\_en.pdf; Xinhua, "Profile: Qu Dongyu -- New Director-General of UN food agency FAO," June 2023, 2019.
- $https://web.archive.org/web/20250116013247/http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-06/23/c\_138167191.htm.$
- <sup>31</sup> United Nations Food and Agriculture Organization, "Conference, Appointment of the Director-General," 16. http://www.fao.org/fileadmin/user\_upload/bodies/Conference\_2019/MZ073\_7/MZ073\_C\_2019\_7\_en.pdf.
- <sup>32</sup> International Fund for Agricultural Development, "Leadership." https://www.ifad.org/en/leadership.
- <sup>33</sup> International Fund for Agricultural Development, "Leadership." <a href="https://www.ifad.org/en/w/people/guoqi-wu">https://www.ifad.org/en/w/people/guoqi-wu</a>.
- <sup>34</sup> Global Banking and Finance Review, "IFAD Announces New Associate Vice-President to Lead Its Corporate Services Department," July 20, 2018. https://www.globalbankingandfinance.com/ifad-announces-new-associate-vice-president-to-lead-its-corporate-services-department/.
- <sup>35</sup> International Fund for Agricultural Development, "Guoqi Wu." <a href="https://www.ifad.org/en/w/people/guoqi-wu">https://www.ifad.org/en/w/people/guoqi-wu</a>.
- <sup>36</sup> International Fund for Agricultural Development, "Wei Wang." <a href="https://www.ifad.org/en/w/wei-wang">https://www.ifad.org/en/w/wei-wang</a>.
- <sup>37</sup> International Fund for Agricultural Development, "Appointments of the Vice-President, the Secretary of IFAD, and Chief, Asia and Pacific Liaison Office in the Partnership and Resource Mobilization Office (PRM) and Special Adviser to the President," October 5, 2017. <a href="https://webapps.ifad.org/members/eb/docs/Appointments.pdf">https://webapps.ifad.org/members/eb/docs/Appointments.pdf</a>.
- <sup>38</sup> LinkedIn, "Wei Wang." https://it.linkedin.com/in/wei-wang-933466158.
- <sup>39</sup> International Labor Organization, "Organizational Structure of the International Labour Office." https://www.ilo.org/about-ilo/how-ilo-works/organizational-structure-international-labour-office.
- <sup>40</sup> International Labor Organization, "Governing Body, 347th Session," GB.347/INS/18/2(Rev.1), March 7, 2023. https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed\_norm/---relconf/documents/meetingdocument/wcms\_869206.pdf. <sup>41</sup> International Maritime Organization, "IMO Secretary-General Announces New Senior Team," January 8, 024.
- https://www.imo.org/en/MediaCentre/PressBriefings/pages/IMO-Secretary-General-announces-new-senior-team-aspx.
- <sup>42</sup> International Maritime Organization, "IMO Secretary-General Announces New Senior Team," January 8, 2024. https://www.imo.org/en/MediaCentre/PressBriefings/pages/IMO-Secretary-General-announces-new-senior-team-aspx.; World Maritime University, "WMU Alumnus Appointed IMO Director," November 10, 2020. https://www.wmu.se/news/wmu-alumnus-appointed-imo-director.
- <sup>43</sup> International Maritime Organization, "Council, 123 Session, 4 December 2019." <a href="https://www.imo.org/en/MediaCentre/MeetingSummaries/Pages/Council-123.aspx">https://www.imo.org/en/MediaCentre/MeetingSummaries/Pages/Council-123.aspx</a>; World Maritime University, "WMU Alumnus Appointed IMO Director," November 10, 2020. <a href="https://www.wmu.se/news/wmu-alumnus-appointed-imo-director">https://www.wmu.se/news/wmu-alumnus-appointed-imo-director</a>.
- https://www.imo.org/en/MediaCentre/MeetingSummaries/Pages/Council-123.aspx; World Maritime University, "WMU Alumnus Appointed IMO Director," November 10, 2020. https://www.wmu.se/news/wmu-alumnus-appointed-imo-director.
- <sup>45</sup> International Maritime Organization, "Council, 123rd Session, 4 December 2019." <a href="https://www.imo.org/en/MediaCentre/MeetingSummaries/Pages/Council-123.aspx">https://www.imo.org/en/MediaCentre/MeetingSummaries/Pages/Council-123.aspx</a>; World Maritime University, "WMU Alumnus Appointed IMO Director," November 10, 2020. <a href="https://www.wmu.se/news/wmu-alumnus-appointed-imo-director">https://www.wmu.se/news/wmu-alumnus-appointed-imo-director</a>.
- <u>appointed-imo-director</u>.

  46 International Telecommunication Union (ITU), "General Secretariat." <u>https://www.itu.int/en/general-secretariat/Pages/default.aspx;</u> International Telecommunications Union, "ITU Management Team Inauguration on 15 January 2015," 2015. <u>https://www.itu.int/en/newsroom/Pages/2015inauguration.aspx.</u>
- <sup>47</sup> United Nations Education, Scientific, and Cultural Organization, "Secretariat." https://en.unesco.org/executiveboard/secretariat.
- <sup>48</sup> United Nations Industrial Development Organization, "Ciyong Zou." https://www.unido.org/persons/ciyong-zou.
- <sup>49</sup> Universal Postal Union, "About the Director General." <a href="http://www.upu.int/en/the-upu/director-general/about-the-director-general.">http://www.upu.int/en/the-upu/director-general/about-the-director-general.</a> Union, "About the Deputy Director General." <a href="http://www.upu.int/en/the-upu/deputy-director-general/about-deputy-director-general.html">http://www.upu.int/en/the-upu/director-general/about-the-upu/deputy-director-general.html</a>.
- <sup>50</sup> World Health Organization, "WHO Headquarters Leadership Team." <a href="https://www.who.int/director-general/who-headquarters-leadership-team">https://www.who.int/director-general/who-headquarters-leadership-team</a>.

<sup>51</sup> World Health Organization, "WHO Headquarters Leadership Team." <u>https://www.who.int/director-general/who-</u> headquarters-leadership-team; World Health Organization, "Key Leadership Appointments Made to Drive WHO Strategic Direction and Initiatives," April 17, 2023. https://www.who.int/news/item/17-04-2023-key-leadershipappointments-made-to-drive-who-strategic-direction-and-initiatives.

<sup>52</sup> World Health Organization, "WHO Headquarters Leadership Team." https://www.who.int/director-general/whoheadquarters-leadership-team; World Health Organization, "Key Leadership Appointments Made to Drive WHO Strategic Direction and Initiatives," April 17, 2023. https://www.who.int/news/item/17-04-2023-key-leadershipappointments-made-to-drive-who-strategic-direction-and-initiatives.

53 World Health Organization, "WHO Headquarter Leadership Team." https://www.who.int/director-general/who-<u>headquarters-leadership-</u>team.

<sup>54</sup> Graduate Studies of Mahidol University Alumni Association, "Distinguished Alumni Award 2018: Dr. Ailan Li." https://gralumni.mahidol.ac.th/wp-content/uploads/2022/07/Dr.Ailan-Li.pdf.

<sup>55</sup> Chinese Center for Disease Control Weekly, "Advisory Committee."

https://weekly.chinacdc.cn/news/expert eng.htm

<sup>56</sup> World Intellectual Property Organization," Activities by Unit," <u>https://www.wipo.int/about-</u> wipo/en/activities by unit/.

<sup>57</sup> WIPO Coordination Committee, "Appointment of Deputy Directors General and Assistant Directors General," November 27, 2020. Annex, 2. https://www.wipo.int/edocs/mdocs/govbodv/en/wo cc 79/wo cc 79 2.pdf.

<sup>58</sup> WIPO Coordination Committee, "Appointment of Deputy Directors General and Assistant Directors General," November 27, 2020. Annex, 2. https://www.wipo.int/edocs/mdocs/govbody/en/wo cc 79/wo cc 79 2.pdf.

<sup>59</sup> Nick Cumming-Bruce, "U.S.-Backed Candidate for Global Tech Post Beats China's Nominee," New York Times, March 4, 2020. https://www.nvtimes.com/2020/03/04/business/economy/un-world-intellectual-propertyorganization.html.

60 World Intellectual Property Organization, "Brands and Design Sector." https://www.wipo.int/aboutwipo/en/activities by unit/index.jsp?contact id=5.

61 World Intellectual Property Organization, "Circular, Wang Binying."

https://www.wipo.int/export/sites/www/about-wipo/en/elections2020/circular3944.pdf.

<sup>62</sup> World Intellectual Property Organization, "Appointment of Deputy Directors General and Assistant Directors General," September 22–30, 2014.

http://www.wipo.int/edocs/mdocs/govbody/en/wo cc 70/wo cc 70 2.pdf#page=10.

<sup>63</sup> World Meteorological Organization, "The Secretariat," https://wmo.int/about-wmo/secretariat.

<sup>64</sup> UN Tourism, "Mr. Liu Shijun, UN Tourism Executive Director," https://www.unwto.org/management/mr-liu-

65 UN Tourism, "Mr. Liu Shijun, UN Tourism Executive Director," https://www.unwto.org/management/mr-liu-

66 Joint United Nations Program on HIV and AIDS, "UNAIDS Leadership."

http://www.unaids.org/en/aboutunaids/unaidsleadership.

<sup>67</sup> United Nations Conference on Trade and Development, "Organization."

https://unctad.org/en/pages/organization.aspx.

68 United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, "Senior Executive Team." https://www.unhcr.org/aboutunher/overview/high-commissioner/senior-executive-team.

<sup>69</sup> United Nations Office for Project Services, "Leadership." https://www.unops.org/about/our-story/leadership.

<sup>70</sup> United Nations Relief and Works Agency for Palestine Refugees in the Near East, "Our Leadership."

<a href="https://www.unrwa.org/who-we-are/our-leadership">https://www.unrwa.org/who-we-are/our-leadership</a>.
 United Nations Equity for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women, "Directorate."

http://www.unwomen.org/en/about-us/directorate.

<sup>72</sup> United Nations Office for Outer Space Affairs, "UNOOSA Director, Aarti Holla-Maini." https://www.unoosa.org/oosa/en/aboutus/director.html

73 International Monetary Fund, "Senior Officials of the International Monetary Fund." https://www.imf.org/external/np/sec/memdir/officers.htm.

<sup>74</sup> International Monetary Fund, "Bo Li, Deputy Managing Director, IMF." https://www.imf.org/en/About/seniorofficials/Bios/bo-li.

<sup>75</sup> International Monetary Fund, "Yan Liu," October 8, 2024. https://www.imf.org/en/About/seniorofficials/Bios/yan-liu

76 International Monetary Fund, "Yan Liu," October 8, 2024. <a href="https://www.imf.org/en/About/senior-">https://www.imf.org/en/About/senior-</a>

officials/Bios/yan-liu

```
<sup>77</sup> International Monetary Fund, "Yan Liu," October 8, 2024. https://www.imf.org/en/About/senior-
officials/Bios/yan-liu.
<sup>78</sup> International Monetary Fund, "Yan Liu," October 8, 2024. https://www.imf.org/en/About/senior-
officials/Bios/yan-liu; Ben Edwards, "IMF Appoints Only Second Woman Legal Head in 80 Years as Deputy
Promoted to GC," Global Legal Post, September, 26 2024. https://www.globallegalpost.com/news/imf-appoints-
only-second-woman-legal-head-in-80-years-as-deputy-promoted-to-gc-770606845.
<sup>79</sup> International Monetary Fund, "Statement by Zhengxin Zhang, Executive Director for the People's Republic of
China July 19, 2024," IMF eLIBRARY, August 2, 2024.
https://www.elibrary.imf.org/view/journals/002/2024/258/article-A004-en.xml; State Council of the People's
Republic of China, "State Council Appoints, Removes Officials," Xinhua, April 20, 2022.
https://web.archive.org/web/20250515180805/https://english.www.gov.cn/news/topnews/202204/20/content WS62
5ff5cbc6d02e5335329b0b.html
80 State Council of the People's Republic of China, "State Council Appoints, Removes Officials," Xinhua, April 20,
2022.
https://web.archive.org/web/20250515180805/https://english.www.gov.cn/news/topnews/202204/20/content WS62
5ff5cbc6d02e5335329b0b.html.
81 International Monetary Fund Library, "Statement by Jin Zhongxia, Executive Director for People's Republic of
China, Zhengxin Zhang, Alternate Executive Director, and Yun Liu, Senior Advisor to Executive Director
December 17, 2020," January 8 2021, https://www.elibrary.imf.org/view/journals/002/2021/006/article-A004-
82 World Bank "Wencai Zhang," https://www.worldbank.org/content/dam/sites/bios/doc/Wencai%20Zhang.pdf.
<sup>83</sup> Zhang Yuzhe and Qing Na, "Chinese Finance Veteran to Join World Bank Leadership," Caixin,
https://www.caixinglobal.com/2024-02-21/chinese-finance-veteran-to-join-world-bank-leadership-102167315.html;
World Bank, "Shaolin Yang," https://www.worldbank.org/en/about/people/s/shaolin-yang.
84 World Bank "Wencai Zhang," https://www.worldbank.org/content/dam/sites/bios/doc/Wencai%20Zhang.pdf.
85 World Bank "Wencai Zhang," https://www.worldbank.org/content/dam/sites/bios/doc/Wencai%20Zhang.pdf.
86 International Financial Reporting Standards Foundation, "Wencai Zhang," https://www.ifrs.org/groups/trustees-
of-the-ifrs-foundation/profiles/wencai-zhang/.
<sup>87</sup> World Bank, "Wencai Zhang," https://www.worldbank.org/content/dam/videos/ecr/2024/apr/2024-
Wencai Zhang Bio Full.pdf; Nankai University, "NKU Alumnus Was Appointed Executive Vice President and
Chief Administrative Officer of the World Bank," March 25, 2024.
https://web.archive.org/web/20250127202601/https://en.nankai.edu.cn/2024/0321/c22795a538410/page.htm.
88 World Bank, "Guangzhe Che." https://www.worldbank.org/en/about/people/g/guang-z-chen
<sup>89</sup> World Bank, "Guangzhe Che." https://www.worldbank.org/en/about/people/g/guang-z-chen.
90 World Bank, "Jiandi Ye," https://www.worldbank.org/en/about/people/j/jiandi-ye.
91 International Bank for Reconstruction and Development, International Finance Corporation, International
Development Association, "Governors and Alternates." 7.
https://thedocs.worldbank.org/en/doc/45fc8267f59fdf50a364f6538c2817e7-
0330032021/original/BankGovernors.pdf.
92 Reuters, "China Names Lan Foan as New Finance Minister Amid Stimulus Push," October 24, 2023.
https://www.reuters.com/world/china/china-names-lan-foan-new-finance-minister-amid-stimulus-push-2023-10-24/.
93 International Bank for Reconstruction and Development, International Finance Corporation, International
Development Association, "Governors and Alternates." 7.
https://thedocs.worldbank.org/en/doc/45fc8267f59fdf50a364f6538c2817e7-
0330032021/original/BankGovernors.pdf; Chen Yikan, "Finance Veteran Lan Fo'an Appointed as Party Secretary
of the Ministry of Finance," Yicai, September 28, 2023. https://www.yicai.com/news/101869239.html; Shanxi
Provincial People's Government Website, "Lan Fo'an Resume" (蓝佛安简历), June 20, 2021. Translation.
https://web.archive.org/web/20250122102650/https://www.gov.cn/guoqing/2021-06/07/content 5615849.htm.
94 Shanxi Provincial People's Government Website, "Lan Fo'an Resume" (蓝佛安简历), June 20, 2021. Translation.
https://web.archive.org/web/20250122102650/https://www.gov.cn/guoqing/2021-06/07/content 5615849.htm.
```

95 Shanxi Provincial People's Government Website, "Lan Fo'an Resume" (蓝佛安简历), June 20, 2021. Translation. https://web.archive.org/web/20250122102650/https://www.gov.cn/guoqing/2021-06/07/content\_5615849.htm.
96 Asian Development Bank, "ADB Appoints Yingming Yang as Vice-President for South, Central, and West Asia,"

https://www.adb.org/who-we-are/management/yingming-yang.

<sup>97</sup> Asian Development Bank, "ADB Appoints Yingming Yang as Vice-President for South, Central, and West Asia," <a href="https://www.adb.org/who-we-are/management/yingming-yang">https://www.adb.org/who-we-are/management/yingming-yang</a>.

<sup>98</sup> Asian Development Bank, "Board of Directors." <u>https://www.adb.org/who-we-are/organization/board-directors</u>; Asian Development Bank, "Budget Review Comittee." <u>https://www.adb.org/who-we-are/organization/committees#development-effectiveness</u>.

<sup>99</sup> Xinhua, "State Council Appoints, Removes Officials," December 28, 2020.

http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2020-12/28/c 139624163.htm.

<sup>100</sup> Central Asia Regional Economic Cooperation (CAREC) Program, "Regional Cooperation in the Time of COVID-19: Lessons Learned and Way Forward," *Asian Development Bank*, September 17, 2020. https://www.adb.org/annual-meeting/2020/events/carec-regional-cooperation-covid-19.

Asian Development Bank Knowledge Events, "Weihua Liu." https://events.development.asia/author/weihua-liu.

102 Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, "Leadership," https://www.aiib.org/en/who-we-are/about-

aiib/leadership/index.html.

- <sup>103</sup> Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, "About AIIB Leadership." <a href="https://www.aiib.org/en/who-we-are/about-aiib/leadership/Jin-Liqun.html">https://www.aiib.org/en/who-we-are/about-aiib/leadership/Jin-Liqun.html</a>.
- <sup>104</sup> Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, "AIIB Governance Senior Management." <a href="https://www.aiib.org/en/about-aiib/governance/senior-management/index.html">https://www.aiib.org/en/about-aiib/governance/senior-management/index.html</a>.
- <sup>105</sup> Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, "Quan Zhang," <a href="https://www.aiib.org/en/who-we-are/about-aiib/leadership/Quan-Zheng.html">https://www.aiib.org/en/who-we-are/about-aiib/leadership/Quan-Zheng.html</a>; Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, "Who We Are Leadership." <a href="https://www.aiib.org/en/news-events/media-center/leadership/index.html">https://www.aiib.org/en/news-events/media-center/leadership/index.html</a>.
- <sup>106</sup> Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, "Quan Zhang," <a href="https://www.aiib.org/en/who-we-are/about-aiib/leadership/Quan-Zheng.html">https://www.aiib.org/en/who-we-are/about-aiib/leadership/Quan-Zheng.html</a>.
- <sup>107</sup> Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, "2017 AIIB Annual Report and Financials," 33.

https://www.aiib.org/en/news-events/annual-report/2017/ common/pdf/AIIB-Annual-Report-2017.pdf.

- Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, "Who We Are Leadership." <a href="https://www.aiib.org/en/news-events/media-center/leadership/index.html">https://www.aiib.org/en/news-events/media-center/leadership/index.html</a>.
- <sup>109</sup> Asian Infrastructure Bank, "Huan Chen Acting Ombudsperson." https://www.aiib.org/en/who-we-are/about-aiib/leadership/Huan-Chen.html.
- <sup>110</sup> Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, "Who We Are Leadership." <a href="https://www.aiib.org/en/news-events/media-center/leadership/index.html">https://www.aiib.org/en/news-events/media-center/leadership/index.html</a>.
- Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, "2021 AIIB Annual Report and Financials." https://www.aiib.org/en/news-events/annual-report/2021/our-growth/index.html.
- <sup>112</sup> Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, "Geuorong Ding," <a href="https://www.aiib.org/en/who-we-are/about-aiib/leadership/Guorong-Ding.html">https://www.aiib.org/en/who-we-are/about-aiib/leadership/Guorong-Ding.html</a>.
- <sup>113</sup> Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, "Who We Are Leadership." https://www.aiib.org/en/who-we-are/about-aiib/leadership/Ke-Fang.html
- <sup>114</sup> Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, "Who We Are Leadership." https://www.aiib.org/en/who-we-are/about-aiib/leadership/Ke-Fang.html.
- <sup>115</sup> Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, "Who We Are Leadership." <a href="https://www.aiib.org/en/news-events/media-center/leadership/index.html">https://www.aiib.org/en/news-events/media-center/leadership/index.html</a>.
- 116 Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, "2021 AIIB Annual Report and Financials."

https://www.aiib.org/en/news-events/annual-report/2021/our-growth/index.html.

- <sup>117</sup> Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, "About AIIB Leadership." https://www.aiib.org/en/who-we-are/about-aiib/leadership/Hua-Tian.html.
- <sup>118</sup> Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, "Who We Are Leadership." <a href="https://www.aiib.org/en/news-events/media-center/leadership/index.html">https://www.aiib.org/en/news-events/media-center/leadership/index.html</a>.
- <sup>119</sup> Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, "2021 AIIB Annual Report and Financials."

 ${\it https://www.aiib.org/en/news-events/annual-report/2021/our-growth/index.html.}$ 

- <sup>120</sup> Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, "Xiaohong Yang," <a href="https://www.aiib.org/en/who-we-are/about-aiib/leadership/Xiaohong-Yang.html">https://www.aiib.org/en/who-we-are/about-aiib/leadership/Xiaohong-Yang.html</a>.
- Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, "Xiaohong Yang," <a href="https://www.aiib.org/en/who-we-are/about-aiib/leadership/Xiaohong-Yang.html">https://www.aiib.org/en/who-we-are/about-aiib/leadership/Xiaohong-Yang.html</a>.
- <sup>122</sup> Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, "Yuanjiang Sun," https://www.aiib.org/en/who-we-are/about-aiib/leadership/Yuanjiang-Sun.html.
- <sup>123</sup> Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, "Yuanjiang Sun," https://www.aiib.org/en/who-we-are/about-aiib/leadership/Yuanjiang-Sun.html.

124 Environmental and Economic Policy Research Center of the Ministry of Ecology and Environment, "List of the First Committee Members and Secretariat Staff of the Green Trade and Investment Professional Committee of the Chinese Society of Environmental Sciences," [中国环境科学学会绿色贸易与投资专业委员会第一届委员及秘书处人员名单] https://web.archive.org/web/20241007043049/https://www.prcee.org/lsmyytz/zzjg/; Chinese Society for Environmental Sciences, "Society Overview," [学会概况] https://www.chinacses.org/web/64/list.html; Alex Joske, "the Party Speaks for You," Australian Strategic Policy Initiative, June 9, 2020. https://www.aspi.org.au/report/party-speaks-you.

- <sup>125</sup> Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, "Board of Directors," https://www.aiib.org/en/about-aiib/governance/board-directors/board-members/index.html.
- <sup>126</sup> Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, "Junhong Chang," <a href="https://www.aiib.org/en/about-aiib/governance/board-directors/board-members/directors/Junhong-CHANG.html">https://www.aiib.org/en/about-aiib/governance/board-directors/Junhong-CHANG.html</a>.
- <sup>127</sup> Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, "Governance: Board of Governors." <u>https://www.aiib.org/en/about-aiib/governance/board-governors/index.html</u>.
- <sup>128</sup> Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, "Governance: Board of Governors." <a href="https://www.aiib.org/en/about-aiib/governance/board-governors/index.html">https://www.aiib.org/en/about-aiib/governance/board-governors/index.html</a>.

  <sup>129</sup> Reuters, "Hong Kong Becomes New Member of Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank," June 13, 2017.
- 129 Reuters, "Hong Kong Becomes New Member of Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank," June 13, 2017. https://www.reuters.com/article/brief-hong-kong-becomes-new-member-of-as/brief-hong-kong-becomes-new-member-of-asian-infrastructure-investment-bank-idUSL3N1JA1YT/.
- <sup>130</sup> Government of Hong Kong, Mr. Paul Chan, GBM, GBS, MH, JP, Financial Secretary. https://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:xHy61ShcFlIJ:https://www.gov.hk/en/about/govdirectory/po/fs.htm&hl=en&gl=us.
- European Bank for Reconstruction and Development, "EBRD Shareholders and Board of Governors," <a href="https://www.ebrd.com/home/who-we-are/our-organisation/shareholders.html#customtab-8974e008c3-item-bfcee2ea58-tab">https://www.ebrd.com/home/who-we-are/our-organisation/shareholders.html#customtab-8974e008c3-item-bfcee2ea58-tab</a>.
- <sup>132</sup> Reuters, "China Foreign-Exchange Regulator Pan Gongsheng Named Central-Bank Party Boss," July 2, 2023. <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/china/china-names-forex-regulator-pan-gongsheng-central-bank-party-boss-2023-07-01/</u>; People's Bank of China, "Pan Gongsheng,"
- https://web.archive.org/web/20250122114634/http://www.pbc.gov.cn/english/130715/130839/index.html.
- <sup>133</sup> Jane Cai, "China Names Forex Regulatory Head Pan Gongsheng as Communist Party Chief for Central Bank," *South China Morning Post*, July 1, 2023. <a href="https://www.scmp.com/news/china/politics/article/3226242/china-names-forex-regulatory-head-pan-gongsheng-communist-party-chief-central-bank">https://www.scmp.com/news/china/politics/article/3226242/china-names-forex-regulatory-head-pan-gongsheng-communist-party-chief-central-bank</a>; People's Bank of China, "Pan Gongsheng,"

https://web.archive.org/web/20250122114634/http://www.pbc.gov.cn/english/130715/130839/index.html. <sup>134</sup> People's Bank of China, "Pan Gongsheng,"

- https://web.archive.org/web/20250122114634/http://www.pbc.gov.cn/english/130715/130839/index.html. <sup>135</sup> Interamerican Development Bank, "Board of Governors," https://www.iadb.org/en/who-we-are/how-we-are-organized/board-governors.
- <sup>136</sup> New Development Bank, "Annual Report 2017," 2018, 24–25. <a href="https://www.ndb.int/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/NDB\_AR2017.pdf">https://www.ndb.int/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/NDB\_AR2017.pdf</a>.
- 137 New Development Bank, "Qiangwu Zhou," https://www.ndb.int/person/qiangwu-zhou/.
- <sup>138</sup> New Development Bank, "Qiangwu Zhou," <a href="https://www.ndb.int/person/qiangwu-zhou/">https://www.ndb.int/person/qiangwu-zhou/</a>.
- <sup>139</sup> International Economics and Finance Institute (IEFI), "Brief Introduction to IEFI." http://iefi.mof.gov.cn/pdlb/gywm/zxjj/201811/t20181108 3063053.html.
- <sup>140</sup> New Development Bank, "Qiangwu Zhou." <a href="https://www.ndb.int/about-us/organisation/governance/">https://www.ndb.int/about-us/organisation/governance/</a>.
- <sup>141</sup> New Development Bank, "Board of Governors," https://www.ndb.int/governance/boards
- 142 New Development Bank, "Board of Governors," https://www.ndb.int/governance/boards/.
- <sup>143</sup> New Development Bank, "Board of Governors," <a href="https://www.ndb.int/governance/boards/">https://www.ndb.int/governance/boards/</a>.
- <sup>144</sup> Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, "Junhong Chang," https://www.aiib.org/en/about-aiib/governance/board-directors/board-members/directors/Junhong-CHANG.html.
- <sup>145</sup> World Trade Organization, "The Secretariat." https://www.wto.org/english/thewto e/whatis e/tif e/org4 e.htm.
- <sup>146</sup> World Trade Organization, "Deputy Directores-General."

https://www.wto.org/english/thewto\_e/dg\_e/ddgs\_e.htm.

- <sup>147</sup> World Trade Organization, "DG Okonjo-Iweala Announces Her Four Deputy Directors-General." https://www.wto.org/english/news\_e/news21\_e/dgno\_04may21\_e.htm.
- <sup>148</sup> World Trade Organization, "Deputy Directors-General." https://www.wto.org/english/thewto\_e/dg\_e/ddgs\_e.htm.

<sup>149</sup> World Trade Organization, "Deputy Directors-General." <a href="https://www.wto.org/english/thewto\_e/dg\_e/ddgs\_e.htm">https://www.wto.org/english/thewto\_e/dg\_e/ddgs\_e.htm</a>. <sup>150</sup> World Trade Organization, "Appellate Body Members."

https://www.wto.org/english/tratop\_e/dispu\_e/ab\_members\_descrp\_e.htm.

- <sup>151</sup> International Atomic Energy Agency, "Deputy Directors General," https://www.iaea.org/about/management-team/deputy-directors-general
- <sup>152</sup> International Atomic Energy Agency, "Head of the Department of Technical Cooperation," <u>https://www.iaea.org/about/organizational-structure/department-of-technical-cooperation/deputy-director-general-of-department-of-technical-cooperation.</u>
- <sup>153</sup> International Atomic Energy Agency, "Head of the Department of Technical Cooperation." <u>https://www.iaea.org/about/organizational-structure/department-of-technical-cooperation/deputy-director-general-of-department-of-technical-cooperation</u>.
- 154 Chinese People's Political Consultative Conference, "Wang Yang Chaired and Delivered a Speech at the Closing of the 17th Meeting of the 13th Standing Committee of the CPPCC National Committee" (全国政协十三届常委会第十七次会议闭幕 汪洋主持并讲话), June 24, 2021. Translation.

 $\underline{https://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:sqv53rExWuoJ:cppcc.china.com.cn/2021-06/24/content~77642646.htm\&hl=en\&gl=sq$ 

- 155 INTERPOL, "Executive Committee." <u>https://www.interpol.int/en/Who-we-are/Governance/Executive-</u> Committee.
- <sup>156</sup> INTERPOL, "New Secretary General Begins Work as INTERPOL General Assembly Closes," November 7, 2024. <a href="https://www.interpol.int/en/News-and-Events/News/2024/New-Secretary-General-begins-work-as-INTERPOL-General-Assembly-closes">https://www.interpol.int/News-and-Events/News/2024/New-Secretary-General-begins-work-as-INTERPOL-General-Assembly-closes</a>; INTERPOL, "Nominations Received for the Elections to the Executive Committee," September 20, 2024. <a href="https://www.interpol.int/News-and-Events/2024/92nd-INTERPOL-General-Assembly/Nominations-received-for-the-elections-to-the-Executive-Committee">https://www.interpol.int/News-and-Events/2024/92nd-INTERPOL-General-Assembly/Nominations-received-for-the-elections-to-the-Executive-Committee</a>.
- 157 Xie Junsi, "Accelerate the formation of new quality combat effectiveness of public security and international cooperation departments," [加快形成公安国合部门新质战斗力:访公安部国际合作局政委王永] China Police Net, April 21, 2024.

https://web.archive.org/web/20250122120539/https://epaper.cpd.com.cn/szb/wwwcpd\_9/dzb\_16465/rmga/2024/2024 04 21/16466 2024 04 21 37659/424/t 1132057.html..

- <sup>158</sup> International Olympic Committee, "IOC Executive Board," <a href="https://www.olympics.com/ioc/executive-board">https://www.olympics.com/ioc/executive-board</a>.
- <sup>159</sup> International Olympic Committee, "Mrs. Lingwei Li." <a href="https://www.olympics.com/ioc/mrs-lingwei-li">https://www.olympics.com/ioc/mrs-lingwei-li</a>.
- <sup>160</sup> International Organization for Migration, "Structure and Leadership." <a href="https://www.iom.int/structure-and-leadership">https://www.iom.int/structure-and-leadership</a>.
- <sup>161</sup> Organization for the Prohibition of Chemical Weapons, "Technical Secretariat." <u>https://www.opcw.org/about-us/technical-secretariat</u>.
- <sup>162</sup> Organization for the Prohibition of Chemical Weapons, "External Relations Division." https://www.opcw.org/about/technical-secretariat/divisions/external-relations.
- <sup>163</sup> Organization for the Prohibition of Chemical Weapons, "Opening Statement by the Director-General to the Ninety-Eighth Session of the Executive Council (Full Version)," October 5, 2021. *chrome-extension://efaidnbmnnnibpcajpcglclefindmkaj/https://www.opcw.org/sites/default/files/documents/2022/01/ec98dg3* 1%28e%29.pdf.
- <sup>164</sup> Asan Institute for Policy Studies, "Li Hong." <u>https://en.asaninst.org/contents/li-hong-2/.</u>
- <sup>165</sup> International Standards Organization, "Principal Officers." https://www.iso.org/principal-officers.html.
- 166 International Standards Organization, "SAC China Membership: Member Body,"

https://www.iso.org/member/1635.html; International Standards Organization, "Technical Committees," <a href="https://www.iso.org/technical-committees.html">https://www.iso.org/technical-committees.html</a>; International Standards Organization, "SAC TC Participation," <a href="https://www.iso.org/member/1635.html">https://www.iso.org/member/1635.html</a>; international Standards Org

- <sup>167</sup> International Electrotechnical Commission, "IEC Leadership." <u>https://www.iec.ch/leadership</u>.
- <sup>168</sup> International Electrotechnical Commission, "Technical Committees and Subcommittees."

https://www.iec.ch/technical-committees-and-subcommittees.

<sup>169</sup> International Electrotechnical Commission, "Nuclear Maestra," January 20, 2025.

https://www.iec.ch/blog/nuclear-maestra; International Holly Chik, Chinese Scientist Named as New Chairwoman of International Nuclear Standards Committee." South China Morning Post. January 23, 2025.

https://www.scmp.com/news/china/science/article/3295912/chinese-scientist-named-new-chairwoman-international-nuclear-standards-committee; Electrotechnical Commission, "TC 45: Nuclear Instrumentation,"

 $https://www.iec.ch/dyn/www/f?p=103:7:211585037823079::::FSP\_ORG\_ID,FSP\_LANG\_ID:1244,25.$ 

170 International Electrotechnical Commission, "Nuclear Maestra," January 20, 2025.

https://www.iec.ch/blog/nuclear-maestra; Holly Chik, Chinese Scientist Named as New Chairwoman of International Nuclear Standards Committee," South China Morning Post, January 23, 2025.
https://www.scmp.com/news/china/science/article/3295912/chinese-scientist-named-new-chairwoman-international-nuclear-standards-committee; International Electrotechnical Commission, "TC 45: Nuclear Instrumentation," https://www.iec.ch/dyn/www/f?p=103:7:211585037823079::::FSP\_ORG\_ID,FSP\_LANG\_ID:1244,25.

171 China Nuclear Net, "Comrade Xiao Chen from the Nuclear Industry Standardization Institute of the China National Nuclear Corporation Strategic Planning Institute won the International Electrotechnical Commission "IEC 1906" Award," August 18, 2021. Translation. [中核集团战略规划总院核工业标准化研究所肖晨同志获国际电工委员会"IEC 1906"奖] https://web.archive.org/web/20250131162438/https://www.cnnpn.cn/article/25474.html.

172 International Electrotechnical Commission, "Nuclear Maestra," January 20, 2025. https://www.iec.ch/blog/nuclear-maestra.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>173</sup> Holly Chik, Chinese Scientist Named as New Chairwoman of International Nuclear Standards Committee," South China Morning Post, January 23, 2025. https://www.scmp.com/news/china/science/article/3295912/chinese-scientist-named-new-chairwoman-international-nuclear-standards-committee

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>174</sup> Consultative Committee for Space Data Systems, "CCSDS Management Council," https://ccsds.org/about/managementcouncil/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>175</sup> Consultative Committee for Space Data Systems, "Rusheng Zhang," https://ccsds.org/about/managementcouncil/rushengzhang/